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14th January 2020
Dear Sir/Madam,
RE: Reserved Matters to 15/01326/OUT – Layout, Scale, Appearance and Landscaping for the residential development of up to 280 Dwellings and 34 Space Car Park, OS Parcels 6741 and 5426 West of Cricket Field, North of Wykham Lane, Bodicote
Application Numbers 19/00895/REM and 19/010137/REM

I refer to the above mentioned applications submitted on behalf of David Wilson Homes (Mercia) Ltd and Gladman Developments Ltd. I write further to your amended submission in December 2019 in response to my letter of 22nd August 2019 and our meeting on 13th January 2020. This letter seeks to clarify the issues we discussed and which are required to be addressed before I am in a position to support the applications and to update you on the outstanding consultation responses where appropriate.
Overall, I am pleased to note that you have sought to address many of the issues previously raised and the layout is generally significantly improved and as a consequence much of our discussion was centred around general design improvements rather than significant re-design as was required previously.
Design and Layout (including levels)
The Design and Access Statement needs to be clear about what the long=term vision for the site is and what type of place we are seeking to achieve and therefore what principles are necessary to successfully deliver that vision and place. As discussed, there appears to be little distinction across the site in terms of variation of density, building typology and urban form and therefore it is difficult to distinguish between the character areas. The creation of one character area along the spine road is appropriate, but as discussed it may be more appropriate to then create two further character areas either side of the spine road. These areas can then be differentiated through differing house typologies, urban form, use of spaces and buildings to create memorable areas and the creation of spaces around some buildings to establish marker/landmark buildings or focal points within the development, building heights, eaves height, density, means of enclosure, depth of front gardens and landscaping. A single line of development for example, as currently indicated to Salt Way does not create a character area. As discussed, the development edges, such as that the Salt Way can be further refined within the character area to create a sub-character area with a less formal development with larger detached units for example. This should be given further consideration.
As previously advised, to ensure a reasonable living environment and usable private rear garden area for each property, this council requires that a minimum of 22m is provided between the rear elevations of properties and 14m between the rear elevation of one and the two storey side gable of another. Rear gardens should also be a minimum depth of 10m. There are several instances across the layout where these dimensions do not appear to be achieved, and in many instances are considerably short of these dimensions and as discussed, the usability of many of the small rear gardens are also compounded by the positioning of garage buildings along all boundaries, resulting in cramped private spaces, dominated by adjacent properties. This does not accord with good placemaking principles. These issues must be given further consideration.
In terms of vistas created, there are a number of areas within the development that require further consideration, for example plots 112-116 which are located within an unfortunate backland position. Furthermore, the vista created here from this secondary street which will also serve the sports facilities is of parking and the rear garden and rear elevation of plot 126. This is not acceptable. I would suggest that the dwellings are moved to the frontage to create a longer terrace between plots 109-120 and therefore a stronger built frontage, with some parking provided at the rear beneath accommodation. By attaching the corner units 120 and 121to this block, will also free up space to accommodate the dwellings. Similarly plots 148-152 should be brought together to create a terrace to the spine road. It may be acceptable to OCC to provide direct access for a small number of units along the spine road to avoid a proliferation of open and visible rear parking courts.
In terms of levels, it would be useful to have a site levels plan submitted to help fully understand changes in levels across the development, relationships between dwellings as an example and where retaining walls or structures may be necessary. This is also pertinent where properties have small rear gardens and may be at a lower level than those adjacent or are enclosed by buildings such as garages.
House Types
We briefly discussed a number of proposed house types at our meeting and I trust those comments will be taken on board. As discussed, dwellings should be simple wide fronted units with balanced side hung, flush fitting casements, or traditional sliding sash. Double pitches to the front elevation, such as plots 168-169 are not locally distinctive and are not appropriate. Open car ports between dwellings should be avoided and rear parking courts should be accessed under first floor accommodation.

There are a number of occasions across the layout where properties are placed too close to the public highway and must be moved back, for example plots 13 and 208. It is likely that opening casements will overhang the highway and will therefore not be accepted under the Sec 38.
Traditional local vernacular are dwellings with narrow gable spans and steeply pitched roofs. Many of the housetypes have overly wide gable spans, exceeding 9m in width with relatively shallow pitched roof which are not acceptable in this location. If wider gable spans are used (these should be occasional if necessary) they must be designed within a terrace with narrower gable spans to either end to help disguise their depth. Exposed wide gables are not acceptable. Further advice in terms of the design of dwellings can be found in the Council’s adopted Residential Design Guide 2018. Clipped eaves and verges must be used throughout.
In terms of materials, samples will need to be agreed. As discussed, reconstituted stone is not acceptable, natural ironstone must be used. In accordance with the Council’s Residential Design Guide, it is expected that at least 30% of the dwellings will be in natural ironstone under a natural slate roof. As discussed, dwellings must be constructed of a single material only. A materials plan should be agreed as part of the reserved matters.
Trees, Landscaping and Play Facilities
In terms of the landscaping proposals, I note that the revised landscaping scheme did not accompany your revised submission in December 2019. This is a reserved matter and the submission of these details are therefore necessary. Please ensure that these are submitted soonest so that they can be properly considered in conjunction with all the other reserved matters. 
As discussed and raised previously in my letter of 22nd August 2019, the definition between areas of public open and private curtilage is not clear in a number of instances across the layout. This must be addressed accordingly.
I note that you have sought to provide greater tree planting within the built area of the development which is welcomed. As discussed however, care must be taken to ensure that the tree planting proposed is not too close to dwellings or conflicts with utility runs or street lighting and that sufficient space is given to accommodate appropriate planting, having regard to the species proposed and their approximate height and spread in 25 years.
Whilst I understand that the original pre-application discussions indicated that the existing hedgerows should be removed to allow greater connectivity and integration of the development, it may be beneficial from a biodiversity point of view to retain some sections where possible, for example in the open space at the eastern end of the site.
In the absence of a landscaping scheme, the Landscape Officer – Judith Ward has commented on the latest submission in respect of the play provision only and advises that as the proposals currently lack sufficient detail the proposed play facilities therefore cannot currently be appropriately assessed in terms of their play value and acceptability. However, as discussed at our meeting, I am of the opinion that the position of the MUGA and LAP/LEAP adjacent to the sports pitches is acceptable in principle, although my previous concerns regarding their separation from the development by swales, and therefore the lack of surveillance has not been sufficiently addressed and further consideration of their precise positioning is necessary. Judith has also raised concerns that these are positioned too close to the swales.
I also note that the planning obligation also requires the provision of two additional LAPS which have not been indicated within the layout. Please address accordingly.
In respect of the allotments, their position as indicated is acceptable, but no vehicular access is shown. This is a requirement of the Planning Obligation and should be addressed.
Highways and Pedestrian Access and Safety
I am still awaiting comments from OCC as highway authority and I will forward these under separate cover as soon as they are received.
In terms of creating a sense of place, providing an attractive street scene and a safe refuge for pedestrians and cyclists away from the edge of the main spine road, a verge with tree planting is welcomed and strongly supported. OCC have produced a design guide which advises on the species of trees that can be planted in such locations, within and adjacent to the public highway. It is also important that tree canopies do not interfere with the passage of vehicles, cyclists or pedestrians. As discussed, the verges indicated are too narrow and I would suggest that they are widened to 4m to accommodate the trees and provide a verge of sufficient width to create a green corridor through the development and to better reflect design of the remainder of the spine road to the west.
I note that a number of parking courts are proposed along the spine road as a consequence of seeking to reduce the number of direct access points along it as a bus route and as required by OCC. As a consequence, parking bays along the spine road should also be considered, particularly for residents and visitors along it for occasions when it might not be convenient to park in a rear parking court. The number of visitor/unallocated parking bays in each parcel should reflect OCC’s parking standards which are given in their Residential Roads Design Guide. Parking bays should be 2.5m wide, with each space 6m long. There should also be a strip of hardstanding around the bay so that users can get in and out of their car without standing on the verge.
As discussed, private drives should be avoided on the whole as they do not provide publicly accessible pedestrian/cycle routes as they are private and therefore impact on connectivity and integration between development parcels and adjacent public open space.

The layout must be tracked by refuse and emergency vehicles and the parking courts and parking areas must also be appropriately tracked to demonstrate that the estate roads and parking areas can accommodate with reasonable convenience an 11.4m long refuse vehicle with turning facilities. As discussed the parking provision appears to be substandard in terms of the size of parking spaces which must be 2.5m x 5m and where they are proposed in tandem, must be a minimum of 11m long. Spaces adjacent to walls or fences must be wider to enable convenient access and egress from vehicles. As discussed parking spaces must be close to, convenient and overlooked by the properties they serve. This is not the case for a number of units across the development and must be addressed accordingly. If parking provision is not convenient or secure it will not be used, resulting in parking and congestion within the public highway to the detriment of highway safety, safety of pedestrians and cyclists.
The planning obligation requires a bridleway to be provided within the development which will then link through into the adjacent Gallagher development site, with co-ordinates given for the point of connection. Whilst your design and access statement illustrates a bridleway running through the centre of the site, it is not clear precisely what form this will take and where and how it will connect to Salt Way. Details of its crossing of the spine road is also required.
Affordable Housing
Further to the issues raised in respect of your previous submission, I understand that you have been in contact with our affordable housing team and that the revised submission has been amended taking into account those discussions. I am currently awaiting a consultation response, I have chased and will forward it to you under separate cover once it is received.

I previously advised in my letter to you of 22nd August 2019 that the affordable housing units should be located in clusters of no more that 10 units of any one affordable tenure or 15 units of multiple affordable tenures. This has not been addressed, in particular, plots 7-12, 20-29, 36-39 and 43-48. I also remain of the view that the affordable units are clearly distinguishable from the open market housing, both in terms of their typology and parking provision, contrary to Government guidance within the NPPG.
Drainage
As discussed at our meeting, Richard Bennett on behalf of the Lead Flood Authority has confirmed that the revised indicative SUDS drainage proposals are likely to be considered acceptable in principle. However, until we receive the technical details and the swale designs, including cross-sections this cannot be assessed or considered further. I await the submission to enable further consideration of your drainage proposals and consultation with OCC accordingly.
Sustainability
As previously advised, sustainability measures should be considered as part of this submission. The measures proposed should be incorporated accordingly, for example, use of solar panels, orientation, planting within the built area to reduce the effect of micro-climates and overheating etc. CDC has recently declared a Climate Change Emergency and having regard to the need globally to address climate change as a whole, energy efficiency etc, I would suggest that this is given greater consideration.
Sports Pitches and Changing Facility
I have not yet received comments in respect of the sports facilities, as soon as they are received I shall forward under separate cover. As discussed however, It is unlikely that the changing facility proposed is of sufficient size and does not provide sufficient changing facilities for home and away teams. As indicated, it is also too close to dwellings and further consideration should be given to repositioning it further south. The car park indicated also appears tight when scaled and I will seek advice in terms of the number of car parking spaces necessary. As discussed, the sports pitches are also too close to the proposed swale, the detail of which has not yet been provided.
Outstanding Conditions
In addition to the above, there are a number of outstanding matters that need to be resolved in respect of the discharge of a number of the conditions on the outline consent. These are pre-commencement conditions which must be discharged prior to the commencement of any development on the site. The relevant applications are 19/00213/DISC and 19/01643/DISC.
Planning Obligation
I note that prior to the commencement of any development on the site, that a number of matters within the accompanying planning obligation are required to be submitted and approved, these being the open space works specification, bridleway scheme and specification, management company specifications and details, car park specification, allotment scheme, affordable housing scheme, outdoor sports facilities specification and management plan and SUDS scheme. None of the above have yet been submitted for consideration and I therefore urge you to submit as soon as possible to avoid any delay in respect of your timetable for commencing on site.
Conclusion
Having regard to the above, I am not yet in a position to be able to recommend approval of the scheme but I trust the above comments are useful to you and help to clarify the discussions. I will also forward a scanned copy of my marked up layout for your information as requested.

Having regard to the outstanding matters, including drainage details and technical information and detailed landscaping proposals, it is unlikely that the applications will be determined within the currently agreed extension of time which expires on 7th February 2020. I would therefore suggest a further extension of time until Monday 2nd March 2020 for both reserved matters applications and the discharge of conditions applications, although, if a decision can be issued in advance of that date, then of course it will be.
The above mentioned advice is given without prejudice to the final determination of your application by the Local Planning Authority. I await the submission of the additional information and revised submission accordingly.
At the meeting you commented that you thought the plans had not printed to scale. To that end therefore, please could you send a full hard copy set of the amended/additional drawings and information as well as an electronic copy.

Yours Sincerely

Linda Griffiths BA (Hons) MRTPI

Principal Planning Officer (Major Developments)

